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INTRODUCTION 

In August 1995, the Nuclear Regulatory Co~.mission (NRC) staff initiated a 
Strategic Assessment and Rebaselining Project. This project was intended to 
take a new look at the NRC by conducting a reassessment of NRC activities in 
order to redefine the basic nature of the work of the agency and the means by 
which that work is accomplished, and to apply to these redefined activities a 
rigorous screening process to produce (or rebaseline) a new set of 
assumptions, goals, and strategies for the NRC. The results of this project 
are intended to provide an agency-wide Strategic Plan which can be developed 
and ~mplemented to allow the NRC to meet the current and future challenges. 

A key aspect of this project was the identification and classification of 
issues that affect the basic nature of NRC activities and the means by which 
this work is accomplished. These issues fall into three categories. The 
first category includes broad issues defined as Direction-Setting Issues 
(DSis). DSis are issues that affect NRC management philosophy and principles. 
The second category includes subsumed issues. Subsumed issues are those that 
should be considered along with the DSis. The third category includes related 
issues. These are issues that should be considered after the Commission makes 
a decision on the option(s) for a OSI. Also, as part of the project, other 
issues of an operat i ona 1. nature were i dent i fi ed. These are not strategic 
issues and are appropriately resolved by the staff, and are not discussed in 
the issue papers. 

()5X-2i 

Following the reassessment of NRC activities, issue papers were prepared to 
provide a discussion of DSls and subsumed issues, and to obtain a review of 
these broad, high-level issues. These papers are intended to provide a brief 
discussion of the options as well as summaries of the consequences of the 
options related to the DSis. Final decisions related to the DSis will 
influence the related issues which are listed, but not discussed, in each 
issue paper. As part of the Strategic Assessment and Rebaselining Project, 
the issue papers are being provided to interested parties and to the public. 
Following distribution of the issue papers, a series of meetings are planned 
to provide a forum to discuss and receive comment on the issue papers. After 
receiving public comment on the issue papers, the Commission will make final 
decisions concerning the DSls and options. These decisions will then be used 
to develop a Strategic Plan for the NRC. In summary, the Strategic Assessment 
and Rebaselining Project will analyze where the NRC is today, including 
internal and external factors, and outline a path to provide direction to move 
forward in a changing environment . 
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I. SUMMARY 

A. Direction-Setting Issue 

Deco11111issioning of reactor facilities involves removing radioactive 
contamination in buildings, equipment, grcundwater, and soils to those levels 
at which a reactor site can be released for unrestricted use. Upon completion 
of deco11111issioning activities and performance of a final radiation survey, the 
site is released for unrestricted use provided it meets the site release 
criteria. 

What should be NRC's strategy for regulating deconunissioning activities at 
power reactor sites? 

The Commission amended its regulations, "General Requirements for 
Decommissioning Nuclear Facilities" in July 1988. The amended regulations 
addressed deco11111issioning planning needs, timing, funding methods, and 
environmental review requirements. Specifically, the regulations established 
criteria in the following areas: (1) acceptable deconunissioning alternatives, 
(2) planning for deconunissioning, (3) assurance of the availability of funds 
for deco11111issioning, and (4) environmental review requirements related to 
deco11111issioning. 

Events following the premature shutdown of the Fort St. Vrain Nuclear Power 
Plant (NPP), Shoreham NPP; Yankee Rowe NPP, and Trojan NPP, prompted 
reevaluation of the decommissioning process in 50.82 to address issues arising 
from the premature shutdown of these facilities. These issues were discussed 
in SECY-92-382 11 Deco11111issioning Lessons Learned," dated November 10, 1992. 
This paper identified issues that arose in the decommissioning of Shoreham NPP 
Unit 1, outlined the cause of the problems, and made recommendations for 
changing the deconunissioning regulations and policies, especially as 
applicable to premature deconunissioning. 

In addition, several other related issues have been identified related to 
deco11111issioning of reactors such as radiological site release criteria, 
financial assurance requirements, decommissioning costs, insurance coverage 
requirements, operators and plant staffing, physical protection for shutdown 
reactors, fitness for duty rule application and greater than class C waste 
storage in ISFSI. 

In response to these issues, the Co11111ission is currently following a strategy 
to establish through rulemakings an infrastructure for the Commission's 
deco11111issioning policy and regulations that assures (1) deconunissioning of 
power reactor facilities in a safe and timely manner and (2) adequate licensee 
funds will be available for this purpose. The strategy also recognizes that 

RELEASE DATE: SEPTEMBER 16, 1996 2 DSI 24 



• 

• 

OSI 24 DECOMMISSIONING - POWER REACTORS 

the risks associated with deconunissioning reactor facilities are not the same 
as operating reactor facilities and therefore eliminates unnecessary 
regulatory burden for these facilities. 

The Corrmission is currently implementing this strategy through three major 
rulemaking efforts: (1) decommissioning cf Nuclear Power Plants; 
(2) financial assurance requirement for decommissioning nuclear power plants; 
and (3) radiation site release criteria. Four additional rulemaking efforts 
are currently under way related to reactor decommissioning: (1) nuclear power 
reactor decommissioning costs, (2) insurance coverage requirements for 
permanently shutdown reactors, (3) physical protection for storage and spent 
fuel at permanently shutdown reactors, and (4) operators and plant staffing 
for decommissioning reactors. 

B. Options 

Option 1: Continue Current Direction and Approaches 

The NRC would maintain its current direction and planned initiatives by 
continuing the rulemaking efforts currently underway. 

Option 2: Pursue Current Direction and Approaches More Aggressively 

The staff would pursue more aggressively the current direction in relation to 
other activities and priorities and seek opportunities to accelerate the 
execution of the decorrmissioning related rulemaking efforts. 

Option 3: Proceed More Slowly Implementing Current Direction and Approaches 

The staff would move more slowly in implementing its current rulemaking 
approaches. 

II. DESCRIPTION OF ISSUES 

A. Background/Bases 

The reactor decorrmissioning program is a visible, low-technology process 
requiring agency overs;ght. Currently, 17 power reactors are in various 
stages of the decorrniss;oning process. It is not unreasonable to project that 
three to five power reactors will cease operation in the next 5 years. The 
Corrmission recognized & need and described a process aimed at identifying 
requirements, to provide regulatory compliance for facilities in the 
permanently shutdown mode consistent with safety. 
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The current regulations in 10 CFR Part 50 focus primarily on the design, 
construction, and operation of nuclear reactors. In 10 CFR 50.82, 
•Application for Termination of License,u the Commission allows a licensee to 
apply to the NRC for the authority to surrender its license voluntarily and 
decommission its reactor facility. Part of the regulations amended in 1988 
become unclear, should a licensee decide prematurely (i.e. before the end of 
life) to shutdown its facility. NRC has been dealing with the issues of 
premature shutdown on a case-by-case basis. As a result of the issues arising 
from premature shutdown of facilities, the Commission initiated rulemaking 
efforts. 

The first major rulemaking was published as a proposed rule in the Federal 
Register on July 20, 1995 (60 FR 37374). The proposed rule modifies the 
framework for a power reactor licensee to decommission its facility to address 
issues of premature shutdown. A final rule revising 10 CFR Parts 2, 50, and 
51, related to decommissioning of nuclear power reactors (SECY-96-086) was 
sent to the Commission on April 25, 1996. The final rule specifies that a 
licensee would no longer be required to submit a deconunissioning plan for 
approval before undertaking any decommissioning activity. Under the proposed 
final rule, a licensee would be able to begin the decommissioning process 
after the following actions occur ... first, the licensee would need to make 
two certifications to the NRC that the reactor was permanently shut down and 
that all spent fuel had been removed from it. Then the licensee would no 
longer be permitted to operate the facility, and a number of Part 50 
requirement reliefs would become effective to reflect the changed status of a 
reactor facility undergoing deconunissioning. Next, the final rule specifies 
that the licensee must submit a post-shutdown deconunissioning activities 
report {PSDAR) to the NRC that described the activities it planned to 
undertake, along with a schedule for ~hese activities, an estimate of the 
expected costs, and a discussion of whether the environmental impacts of the 
proposed actions are bounded by existing environmental impact statements. A 
mandatory hold of 90 days was also included in the final rule to allow the 
staff time to review the licensee's PSDAR submittal and to hold a public 
information meeting in the vicinity of the site. 

As a part of the potential deregulation of the power generating industry, 
electric utility companies are entering a period of industry restructuring and 
increased competition among industry participants. The Commission directed 
the staff to develop an action plan for addressing the potential impact of 
electric utility restructuring. The action plan for electric utility 
restructuring was submitted to the Commission on February 6, 1996. As part of 
the action plan, an advance notice of proposed rulemaking for the financial 
assurance requirements for decommissioning nuclear power reactors (10 CFR 
50.75) was issued on April 8, 1996. The Notice invited public comment on 
issues pertaining to the form and content of the NRC's nuclear power reactor 
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decoD111issioning financial assurance requirements as they relate to electric 
utility deregulation. This i s the second major rulemaking related to the 
reactor deco11111issioning OSI. 

In addition to this ANPR, there are several related rulemakings underway. A 
related proposed draft rulemaking plan on nuclear power reactor 
decoD111issioning costs was presented to the Commission (SECY-95-223) on 
September 1, 1995. The Conuni ssion's December 20, 1995, SRM directed the staff 
to delay work on the rulemaki ng until additional data could be obtained and 
studied to revise the rule. A contractor is providing technical assistance in 
establishing actual costs based on recent decommissioning experience. In 
addition, rulemaking plan for amending 10 CFR Part 140 on insurance coverage 
requirements for permanently shutdown reactors. The Commission instructed the 
staff to proceed with rulemaking to determine at what point insurance coverage 
could be reduced after permanent shutdown. Brookhaven National Laboratory has 
provided assistance to the staff in developing an information database and has 
developed a computer code, to provide the technical bases for a rulemaking to 
address the indemnity issues for permanently shutdown facilities. 

The third major rulemaking related to this OSI is the "Radiological Site 
Release Criteria for Decommissioned Sites. 11 The staff published a proposed 
rule in August 1994, and is reviewing public comments on it. DSI-3, 11 Dual 
Regulation With Other Federal Agencies," addresses the details of this 
rulemaking. 

B. External Factors 

Potential deregulation of the power-generation industry has created 
uncertainty with respect to whether current NRC regulations concerning 
decoD111issioning funds and f i nancial assurance mechanisms are adequate to 
account for utility reorgan i zations not contemplated when the current 
financial assurance requirements were promulgated. 

The future of the nuclear power industry depends largely on economic factors. 
Electrical energy demand, cost of nuclear power in comparison to 
some other electric-generat i on alternative, the increasingly competitive 
envir~nment in the electric utility industry, and increasing operating and 
maintenance costs as a result of aging components are factors that could 
contribute to utility decisions to decommission. A number of facilities have 
decided to shut down before the expiration date of their operating license due 
to economic and technical issues. 

Availability of waste disposal sites impacts nuclear utility decisions 
regarding continued operation to end-of-life. Delays in the development of a 
high-level waste (HLW) repository have led a number of utilities to choose 
dry-cask storage for their spent fuel. These decisions have lead to contested 
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hearings in some cases. Availability of low-level waste (LLW) disposal 
facilities may influence utilities in accelerating or decelerating the 
decommissioning process and in choosing among alternatives for decommissioning 
their facility. As LLW disposal costs substantially increased in the last 
10 years, utilities became motivated to minimize decommissioning costs, 
especially when operations have ceased and the facility is no longer a source 
of corporate income. 

Sites undergoing decommissioning attract varying levels of public interest, 
depending on site-specific factors. Although local participation is strong at 
several sites, very little public interest is expressed at other sites. The 
public interest will continue to be an important external factor. 

C. Internal Factors 

Streamlining and budget reductions may affect this area. In addition, it is 
not unreasonable to project that three to five power reactors will cease 
operations in the next 5 years. Resources for this increased workload should 
be offset by the decrease in the operating reactor workload caused by the 
plants that shut down. 

III. DISCUSSIONS 

A. Discussion of Direction-Setting Issue 

The reactor decommissioning program consists of three major functions: 
rulemaking activities, licensing, and inspection. Although each of the 
functions fulfills a distinct objective, they are closely related. However, 
the rulemaking is most important since it sets the stage for licensing and 
inspection functions. The Commission has directed the staff to initiate three 
major rulemakings. The cumulative effect of these three major rulemakings 
(discussed below) will prove a stable regulatory framework for addressing the 
OSI. 

What should be NRC's strategy for regulating decommissioning activities at 
power reactor sites? 

Rulemaking Activities 

Several rulemaking efforts are in progress as a part of the Commission's broad 
effort to reduce unnecessary regulatory burden for power reactor facilities 
that are permanently shut down and in the process of decommissioning. Five 
related rulemaking efforts are addressed in Section V. Each of the three 
major rulemakings are described below: 
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Deco11111issioning of Nuclear Power Reactors 

Deco11111issioning refers to permanently removing a facility from service and 
reducing radioactivity on the property to levels that would permit termination 
of the license. 

This rulemaking is clarifying the applicability of 10 CFR Part 50 regulations 
for deco11111issioning nuclear power plants. The revisions reflect experience 
gained in recent deco11111issioning cases, clarify ambiguities in the current 
regulations, and codify practices that have been used on a case-by-case basis 
with respect to premature shutdown of reactors. 

In 1988, the Commission issued general requirements on decommissioning that 
contained technical and financial criteria and dealt with decommissioning 
planning needs, timing, funding mechanisms, and environmental review 
requirements. Since 1988, several licensees have permanently ceased 
operations prematurely, without having submitted the decommissioning plan 
required under the current regulations. In addition, these licensees 
requested exemptions from some safety requirements to reflect their status of 
no longer having fuel present in the reactor and therefore, having a reduced 
risk of accidents. Because the regulations did not specifically address 
prematurely shutdown facilit ies, these cases were handled individually on a 
case-by-case basis. The rev i sions to 10 CFR Parts 2, 50, and 51 related to 
the proposed final rule on decommissioning nuclear power reactors require 
that: 

(a) Within 30 days after a nuclear power plant licensee decides to cease 
operations permanently, the licensee must submit a written certification 
to the NRC and 

(b) When the licensee permanently removes nuclear fuel from the reactor 
vessel, the licensee must submit another written certification to the 
NRC. 

When NRC receives these certification, the licensee's authority to operate the 
reactor or load fuel into the reactor vessel will be removed by regulation. 
This would entitle the licensee to a fee reduction and would eliminate 
the obligation to adhere to certain requirements needed only during reactor 
operation. Within 2 years after submitting the permanent cessation of 
operations certification, the licensee would have to submit a post-shutdown 
deco11111issioning activities report (PSDAR) to the NRC. This report would 
provide a description of the licensee's planned decommissioning activities, 
along with a schedule for accomplishing them, and an estimate of expected 
costs. 

In the PSDAR, the licensee would also discuss the reasons for concluding that 
environmental impacts associ ated with the site-specific decommissioning 
activities have already been considered in environmental reports or 
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environmental impact statements prepared earlier. If not, the licensee would 
have to request a license amendment for approval of the activities and submit 
an environmental report on the additional impacts for NRC's consideration. 

After it receives a PSDAR, the NRC would publish a notice of receipt, make the 
PSDAR available for public conunent, an~ hold a public meeting in the vicinity 
of the plant to discuss the licensee's plans. 

Ninety days after the NRC receives the PSDAR, and generally 30 days after the 
public meeting, the licensee could begin to perform major decommissioning 
activities without specific NRC approval. These activities could include 
permanent removal of such major components as the reactor vessel, steam 
generators, large piping systems, pumps, and valves. 

The final regulations state that the major decommissioning activities that 
could be conducted without specific prior NRC approval must not 

foreclose release of the site for possible unrestricted use 
result in there being no reasonable assurance that adequate funds will be 
available for decommissioning 
cause any significant environmental impact not previously reviewed 

If any major deconunissioning activity would not meet these terms, the licensee 
should submit a license amendment request, which would provide an opportunity 
for a public hearing. 

The licensee could use 23 percent of decommissioning trust funds (3 percent 
initially and 20 percent 90 days after the submittal of the PSDAR) of the 
generic amount specified in 10 CFR Part 50.75 for decommissioning activities 
without prior NRC approval. The remaining decommissioning trust funds would 
be available for deco11111issioning activities when the licensee submits a 
detailed site-specific deconunissioning cost estimate to the NRC. 

Reactors that are permanently shut down and have no fuel in the reactor vessel 
present a reduced risk to public health and safety. The final rule would 
specify applicable requirements for such facilities by eliminating or revising 
or extending operating reactor requirements co11111ensurate with the importance 
to safety. 

The revised regulations contain requirements for power reactor licensees that 
are at certain stages of deconunissioning, before the date the final rule 
becomes effective, for converting to the final rule requirements. However, 
licensees currently involved in court hearings cannot utilize the final rule
specified deco11111issioning process until the hearing is completed and must also 
abide by any orders arising from the proceedings. 
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Financial Assurance Requirements for Decommissioning Nuclear Power Reactors 

The intent of §50.75 is to give reasonable assurance that funds for 
deconmissioning will be available when necessary. The electric utility 
industry is entering a period of economic deregulation and restructuring which 
will lead to increased competition in the industry. The advent of 
deregulation and restructuring has the potential to impact the funding 
mechanisms currently contemplated for electric utilities to obtain sufficient 
funds to deconmission their nuclear plants safely. Although State economic 
regulators have primary authority for introducing full retail competition in 
their jurisdictions, and some States may choose not to deregulate, NRC power 
reactor licensees could be affected by economic deregulation. 

In recognition of the potential impact, the Commission directed the staff to 
publish an advance notice of proposed rulemaking in the Federal Register on 
April 8, 1996, to solicit public conunents on specific concerns regarding 
electric utility deregulation and restructuring. The comment period ends on 
June 24, 1996. The NRC solicited views regarding advice and recommendations 
on a proposed rule. Comments and supporting reasons were particularly 
requested on the following topics: 

A. Timing and Extent of Electric Utility-Industry Deregulation 

B. Stranded Costs - How will restructuring affect large baseload plants that 
currently receive rate relief to cover construction costs or have a 
portion yet to be phased into the rate base? 

C. Nuclear Financial Qualifications and Decommissioning Funding Assurance 

C.l If nuclear plants are shut down prematurely, how will licensees who 
can no longer pass costs through to ratepayers provide for a 
shortfall of decommissioning funds? 

C.2 At what point does an operator of a nuclear power plant cease to be a 
Mutilityu as defined in 50.2 of the NRC's regulations? 

C.3 If an electric utility reorganizes itself, including divesting parts 
of itself, so that the remaining entity operating a reactor is no 
longer regulated by a ratesetting State or Federal body, would it be 
appropriate to require financial assurance for the decommissioning 
costs in full prior to NRC approval of such reorganizations? 

C.4 Should the NRC require a licensee to provide a reasonable assurance 
of the availability of funds for decommissioning by imposing a 
minimum level of net worth, cash flow, or other financial measure? 
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C.5 Would PUCs and FERC be willing to certify that licensees under their 
jurisdictions, both electric utility and Part 50 licensees other than 
electric utilities, would be allowed to collect sufficient revenues 
through rates to complete deconmissioning funding? 

C.6 What would be the impact if the NRC required licensees to accelerate 
collection of deconmissioning funds? 

D. Deconmissioning Funding Assurance and a Federal Government Licensee 

E. Status of Deconmissioning Trust Funds During Safe Storage Period 

F. Reporting on the Status of Deconmissioning Funds 

Radiological Criteria for Deconmissioning 

This rulemaking would result in amending 10 CFR Part 20 regulations regarding 
deconmissioning of licensed facilities to provide specific radiological 
criteria for the deconunissioning of land and structures. The proposed 
criteria would apply to the decommissioning of all licensed facilities and 
other facilities subject to the NRC's jurisdiction. These site release 
criteria will be applied in determining the adequacy of remediation of 
residual radioactivity resulting from the possession or use of source, 
byproduct, and special nuclear material. The criteria would apply to 
deconmissioning of nuclear facilities that operate through their normal 
lifetime, as well as to those that may be shut down prematurely. However, 
these criteria would not apply to sites already covered by a decommissioning 
plan approved by the NRC before the effective date of this rule. The NRC used 
an enhanced participatory process for developing the criteria. The draft rule 
was published for public conment on August 22, 1994. The public comment 
period closed on January 20, 1995, and conments received on the proposed rule 
were sunmarized in NUREG/CR-6353 and NUREG/CR-6307. The comments received 
from the public were considered in developing the final rule. There has been 
some major controversy involving the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) 
proposed rule on cleanup of nuclear facilities. The details of this issue are 
addressed in DSl-3, "Dual Regulation With Other Federal Agencies." The staff 
will prepare a paper describing in detail the issues involved in formulating 
the final rule and will request Commission direction on the problem issues. 
Th~ final rule is expected to be implemented in 1996 or early 1997. 

SUMMARY 

These three rulemakings form the basis for the Conmission's current 
deconmissioning strategy. The current agency strategy is to establish through 
the rulemakings an infrastructure for the Conmission's decommissioning policy 
and regulations that assure successful deconmissioning of all licensed 
facilities in a safe and timely manner by providing clear and stable NRC 
guidance and assuring that adequate licensee funds will be available for this 
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purpose. The strategy also recognizes that the risks associated with 
decorrmissioning facilities are not the same as for operating facilities and 
therefore eliminates unnecessary regulatory burden for these facilities. 

The details of the major rulemaking efforts are described in Section Ill, 
•oiscussion.u These major rulemakings hav2 been submitted to the Commission 
and the Co11111ission has directed the staff in its pursuit of these rulemakings. 
Although these rulemaking efforts are at different stages, all of them are 
expected to be completed over a 2-year period. At the completion of these 
rulemakings efforts, the decommissioning program should be firmly established 
in the rules. To support these rules, the staff will prepare regulatory 
guides, standard review plan , standard technical specifications, inspection 
manual chapters, and implementation plans . 

IV. OPTIONS 

In this section, the options for addressing this OSI are discussed. All 
options have as their underlying purpose the continued pursuit of current 
strategy and differ only in t he direction and rate at which the agency would 
proceed . 

Option 1: Continue Current Direction and Approaches 

The staff would maintain its current direction and planned initiative by 
continuing the rulemaking efforts currently underway. NRC would maintain the 
current program for decommissioning of power reactors consistent with the 
changes in regulations resulting from the rulemaking effort. 

CONSEQUENCES 

• Current direction and initiatives in decommissioning rulemaking would 
produce improvements over the next 2 years. 

• This option would represent the least change in policies, programs, and 
staff practices. No new regulatory or legislative changes would be needed 
for this option. 

Option 2: Pursue Current Direction and Approaches More Aggressively 

The staff would pursue more aggressively the current direction in relation to 
other activities and priorities and would seek new opportunities to accelerate 
the execution of the decommissioning-related rulemaking efforts and their 
implementation. 
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CONSEQUENCES 

• The ongoing rulemaking would be completed under an accelerated schedule. 
Extra resources required for meeting the compressed schedule will have to 
compete with other ongoing high priority efforts. 

• This approach could result in long-term reduction in NRC workload (and 
resources) in the area of licensing oversight for reactor deco11111issioning 
if the NRC is able to complete the ongoing rulemakings in an expeditious 
manner. In the short term, this approach would likely increase the NRR 
workload associated with initial process development for regulatory 
infrastructure for reactor decorrmissioning, i.e., inspection manuals and 
guidance documents for the three to five facilities that are projected to 
terminate operation in the next 3-5 years . 

Option 3: 

The staff would move slowly in implementing its current rulemaking approaches. 

CONSEQUENCES 

• It would cause an unnecessary regulatory burden for licensees and NRC. 

• It would delay achievable benefits for the rulemaking efforts. 

• A broad slowdown in rulemaking efforts by the agency would be viewed as 
inconsistent with government-wide regulatory reinvention initiatives. 

V. RELATED ISSUES 

After the Conunission has made decisions concerning the Direction-Setting Issue 
discussed above, additional issue(s) such as those related to implementation 
details will be addressed as the Strategic Plan is implemented. The related 
issues are listed in this section to provide a more complete understanding of 
the higher level Direction-Setting Issue. 

There are five related issues with this OSI and NRC is addressing them. These 
issues are at different stages of the rulemaking process. It may take two to 
three years to address all of them completely. Five related issues and their 
status follow: 

1. Operators and Plant Staffing for Deconvnissioning Reactors 

It is important that the NRC use systematic processes and procedures for 
addressing staffing issues related to decommissioning reactors. Pacific 
Northwest National Laboratory (PNL) has completed a study that gives the NRC 
staff information to use in reviewing a licensee's proposed staffing for 
permanently shutdown and permanently defueled nuclear power plants. Several 
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factors have contributed to identifying staffing-related issues. Following 
permanent cessation of power operation, staffing at perma~ently shutdown 
plants decreases significantly because of a reduced workload. The 1994 event 
at Dresden Unit 1, a permanently shutdown and defueled nuclear power plant, 
involving the potential for leakage of the spent fuel from the pool system 
because of freezing, raised the NRC's and the industry's awareness of 
potential safety problems at shutdown plants. An analysis of this event 
revealed that the licensee had directed inadequate attention to the retired 
plant, leading to a situation in which the potential existed (although this 
did not occur) for the fuel in the spent fuel pool to be partially uncovered. 
Investigation of the event identified several factors contributing to this 
situation including deficiencies in training, communication, guidance and 
licensee oversight of the defueled facility. The NRC's concern is that the 
licensee retain adequate staffing levels and expertise in key areas that 
ensure the safety of the shutdown plant . 

2. Insurance Coverage Requirements for Permanently Shutdown Reactors 

Licensees of facilities designed to produce a substantial amount of 
electricity (a rated capacity of 100,000 kWe or more) must have and must 
maintain, according to 10 CFR 140.11, a primary insurance coverage of 
$200 million from private sources to protect against offsite liability. In 
addition, licensees must maintain secondary financial protection in the form 
of private liability insurance available under an industry retrospective 
rating plan. The insurance coverage regulations for nuclear power reactors do 
not take into consideration the reduced risk associated with permanently 
shutdown plants. Reduced insurance coverage for these plants has been allowed 
through the exemption process. Adequate insurance coverage would help to 
preserve the solvency of the organization responsible for maintaining and 
decommissioning these facilities in the unlikely event of a radiological 
incident. It would also provide for timely reparation for valid claims. The 
existing requirements for offsite financial protection apply to power reactors 
with specified "rated capacity" in terms of electrical kilowatts. The use of 
the term "rated capacity" needs to be modified to address indemnity for 
permanently shutdown plants. 

In an SRM dated July 13, 1993, "SECY-93-127, Financial Protection Required of 
Licensees of Large Nuclear Power Plants During Deconunissioning, 11 the 
Commission asked the staff to determine more precisely the appropriate period 
for spent fuel cooling after plant shutdown and the appropriate level of 
insurance coverage after such cooling period. The Commission also requested 
that the staff determine whether there is a need for financial protection for 
independent spent fuel storage installations (ISFSls) and requested 
clarification of the term "rated capacity," as applied to permanently shutdown 
reactors. 
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This rulemaking will also address a petition submitted by the North Carolina 
Public Staff Utilities Commission. The petition, PRM-50-57, requested 
reduction, or preferably elimination, of the $1.6 billion of insurance for 
onsite reactor stabilization and accident decontamination that is required .by 
10 CFR 50.54(w) in instances when all nuclear fuel has been removed from the 
site. The petitioner also asked that the requirements for offsite primary and 
secondary liability coverage required under 10 CFR 140.ll(a)(4) be reduced, or 
preferably eliminated, for shutdown reactors when no nuclear fuel is on the 
reactor site. 

3. Physical Protection for Permanently Shut Down Reactors 

On August 15, 1995, the staff published a proposed rule, "Physical Protection 
for Storage of Spent Fuel at Permanently Shutdown Reactors," and invited 
public comment. The staff is reviewing the comments and expects to publish 
the final rule in September 1996. 

4. Nuclear Power Reactor Decommissioning Costs 

On September 1, 1995, the staff presented a proposed draft rule on nuclear 
power reactor deconunissioning cost to the Conunission (SECY-95-223). On 
December 20, 1995, a Commission SRM directed the staff to delay work on the 
rulemaking until additional data could be obtained and studied. The Executive 
Director for Operations (EDO) withdrew SECY-96-095, "Proposed Rule on Nuclear 
Power Reactor Deconunissioning Costs," on May 13, 1996, due to pending 
resolution of evolving policies on industry restructuring and deregulation and 
radiological decommissioning standards and the lack of a good database on 
decommissioning costs. 

5. Fitness-for-Duty Rule for Permanently Shut Down Facilities 

On October 31, 1995, the staff submitted SECY-95-952 for Commission approval. 
Commission approved its publication for public comment on March 3, 1996. 
Office of Management and Budget (OMB) approval was requested in April 1996. 
Proposed changes to the rule were published in the Federal Register on May 6, 
1996, public comments. 

VI. COMMISSION'S PRELIMINARY VIEWS 

Staff actions regarding the various options should be held in abeyance pending 
the Commission's final decision on this issue psper. The Commission's 
preliminary views are: 

From the options presented, Option 1: Continue the current direction and 
approach, is the recommended option. Implementation guidance in pursuing this 
option should be expanded to explore more innovative approaches in line with 
the current Commission strategy in this area. 
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The paper does provide a good discussion of rulemakings currently underway 
that outline the current Commission strategy in the power reactor 
decommissioning area: 1) that there should be assurance that deconunissioning 
will be conducted in a safe and timely manner, 2) that adequate licensee funds 
will be available for this purpose, and 3) recognition that risks associated 
with decommissioning reactor facilities are not the same as for operating 
reactor facilities. 

In pursuing the current pace of rulemaking, the staff, as stated above, should 
consider new and innovative regulatory approaches. Examples of possible 
approaches that might be considered are: 

1. Transfer of nuclear power plants to Agreement State control after fuel has 
been put into dry storage or has been removed from the Part 50 site . 

2. Placing a resident site inspector during all phases of decommissioning, 
only during specific phases of decommissioning, or not at all. 

3. Having NRC take an enhanced performance-oriented approach by reducing 
oversight and performing a radiological assessment of the site when it is 
ready to be released. 
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ACRONYMS 

AEA Atomic Energy Act 

OSI Direction-Setting Issue 

EOO Executive Director for Operations 

EPA Environmental Protection Agency 

HLW High-Level Waste 

• ISFSI Independent Spent Fuel Storage Installation 

LLW Low-Level Waste 

MOU Memorandum of Understanding 

NPP Nuclear Power Plant 

NRC Nuclear Regulatory Commission 

NRR Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation 

NMSS Office of Nuclear Material Safety and Safeguards 

OMB Office of Management and Budget 

PNL Pacific Northwest National Laboratory 

PSOAR Post-Shutdown Decommissioning Report 

RRG Regulatory Review Group 

SHARP Spent-Fuel Heatup Analytical Response Program 

SRM Staff Requirement Memorandum 

TS Technical Specification 
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